BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Of the Town of Front Royal and County of Warren, Virginia

dba as the Economic Development Authority

December 14, 2018, 8:00 a.m.
OFFICIAL - MINUTES 
Attendance, Directors:   Mark Baker, Gray Blanton, Ron Llewellyn, Thomas Patteson, Greg Drescher, Bruce Drummond and Edwin Daley.
Absent: None
Officials, Staff & Others:  Jennifer McDonald, Dan Whitten, Roger Bianchini, Josh Gully, Dan Murray, Joe Waltz, and Hollis Tharpe.
 (8:01am)

Called to order: Gray Blanton

Additions or Deletions to Agenda: None
Financials:
Mr. Daley suggested that a simplified spreadsheet be created to help all understand where we stand financially with each project.  Ms. McDonald agreed to look into this.
County Report-Doug Stanley

Development Review Committee – The Development Review Committee met on November 28, 2018.

The Committee discussed projects in the County including: 

· Proposed communications tower on Happy Creek Road.  Planning Commission public hearing on December 12 - 

· Valvoline just completed its preconstruction conference.  Permits are complete.

· Taco Bell is awaiting DEQ approval.  

The Committee also discussed Town projects including:

· Royal Spice Restaurant on Main Street. Permit for interior alterations submitted on November 21.  This is an Indian Food Restaurant in the old Wynn’s Restaurant.  

· Form and Function is open on Main Street above Mr. McIntyre’s shop.  

· Hometown Diner is open.

· Mr. Beahm met with the hospital design team and they submitted an application for a portion of the building permit.

· Received an update on the VFW site plan and proposed UPS overflow parking lot.  

The Committee will meet again on January 23, 2019.

DSS Open House  – The Warren County Department of Social Services will hold an open house this Friday, December 14th from 10:00 am to 12:00 noon.  The Board and public are invited to join us for a tour of the facility and to learn what the Department has to offer the community.

Reassessment – Wingate Appraisal completed administrative hearings, also known as the assessor’s hearings, the week of December 3rd.  Owners will be notified of the result of their appeal over the next several weeks.   The Reassessment Book is run and delivered to the Clerk of Court and Commissioner of the Revenue along with the recapitulation which will be forwarded to the Department of Taxation prior to December 31. 
Delinquent Taxes – The Pond Law Group held a sale of thirteen delinquent properties on Wednesday, December 12th.  The properties brought a total sale value of $166,600 and should pay off a large portion of the taxes and sanitary district taxes totaling $96,129.73.  TACS is scheduled to hold a sale of delinquent properties in the first quarter of 2019.

Proposed Sanitary District – The County has received a petition for the establishment of a Sanitary District from residents of Osprey Lane located off Route 618 (Lee Burke Road) in the Poca Bella Subdivision located in the Fork District.  The proposed district includes 12 lots and 10 houses.  The district would be created for the purpose of maintaining Osprey Lane (1.0 mile in length).  If approved, the sanitary district would be the 13th in the County.  A public hearing will be held on January 22nd, 2019.

Warren County Solid Waste – Holiday Schedule 
Commercial Haulers – Warren County Transfer Station 

	Holiday
	Date
	Status

	Christmas Eve          
	Dec. 24, 2018
	Early Closure (7:00 am to 12:00 pm)

	Christmas Day          
	Dec. 25, 2018
	Closed


Residential – Warren County Citizens Convenience Sites

	Holiday
	Date
	Status

	Christmas Eve          
	Dec. 24, 2018
	Regular Hours 

	Christmas Day          
	Dec. 25, 2018
	Closed

**Open top cans will be available for Residents to dispose of household bagged waste


Front Royal Golf Club RFP – The County did not receive any responses to the fourth Request for Proposals for Golf Course Management for Front Royal Golf Club.  Proposals were due by December 3, 2018.  The Advisory Committee will discuss the potential of putting the RFP back out if there is any interest expressed.
Project Updates
Rivermont Fire Station – The Board of Supervisors approved a conditional use permit for the project at its meeting on October 16th.  The Planning Commission found at its meeting on October 10th that the proposed facility is substantially in accord with the adopted Warren County Comprehensive Plan.  The well for the facility has already been drilled, and the County has submitted a Notice of Proposed Construction or Alteration to the FAA due to the fact that the property is currently part of the Airport Layout Plan and was purchased using Virginia Department of Aviation grant funding.  We hope to have the project out to bid by early 2019.
Fire and Rescue Training Facility – County staff is working with Pennoni on a site plan for a proposed fire and rescue training facility, complete with modular burn building, on the ESA site.  We hope to have a conditional use permit application for the facility submitted in January.  

Thompson Kiss-and-Ride – County staff has completed construction of the bus shelter.  The Warren Coalition has provided a swing-set for the playground through a grant, and it will be installed later this month.  This will complete construction of the facility until we are able to fundraise further for the playground project.

VDOT/Morgan Ford Bridge – The bridge and roadway opened to traffic on January 22nd and was substantially completed by June 1, 2018 per the contract.  The bridge approaches were damaged again during the September flooding, and temporary repairs have been completed.  Additional repairs need to be made between now and spring 2019.

VDOT/Rockland Road Grade Separated Crossing – The County has received word that the proposed grade separated crossing at Route 658 (Rockland Road) will be fully funded by the Virginia Inland Port’s Build Grant that was announced last week.  Preliminary indications show that the project could be completed by 2024.

Lake Front Road – The Lake Front Road Rural Addition project is substantially completed.  Surface asphalt was placed on the road last week, and we hope to have the project punch list completed in the next several weeks.
Health and Human Services Complex – The Brighter Futures alternative school program moved into its portion of the building the week of November 5th.  The Registrar space is substantially complete, and we anticipate them moving in January.  

Commercial Projects – Work continues on the following projects:

· Marriott/TownePlace Suites – March 2019 Completion 
· Valvoline – Have started installation of E&S measures
County is currently reviewing site plans for:

· Taco Bell – Riverton Commons

	Project
	Ad/Bid Date
	Cost
	Estimated Completion Date
	Status

	FRWC Airport Obstruction Removal
	Summer 2016
	$804,000
	Fall 2018
	Substantially Complete - Punch List

	Health and Human Services Complex Renovation 
	Summer 2018
	$2,698,588 Est.
	Fall 2018
	Substantially Complete - Punch List

	Rockland Park Athletic Fields
	N/A
	$300,000-$400,000
	Fall 2018
	Substantially Complete

	Rockland Park Bathhouse Renovation
	N/A
	$75,000-$100,000
	Summer 2018
	Permits Approved

	WCSO/WCFR – Radio System Upgrade
	N/A
	$1,509,022
	Winter 2019
	Installation 


DPS
Town Report-Joe Waltz

 Rt. 522 Corridor Water Upgrade/Reliability – Town has hired CHA to perform a feasibility study that will identify the best route and connection to the existing water network. The study will investigate constructability through VDOT, DEQ, VDH, Railroad, river crossing, and all other easement acquisitions. We anticipate the study being completed in April 2019. 

Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) – The Town has been awarded a grant for the Front Royal Business District Revitalization project in the amount of $700,000. The Project Management Team has formed numerous subcommittees to focus on the areas of the façade program, Town Plaza Public Area, parking and alley improvements, signage and branding. 

Criser Road Bridge Replacement – Archer Western Construction is 99% complete with the project. The only remaining items is to paint the stone on the side of the bridge and a few items on the punch list. Project will be complete next week and a ribbon cutting set in the near future. 

Happy Creek Road Phase II – The Town has submitted funding requests for Happy Creek Phase II and III through the smart scale funding with VDOT. The new cost estimate with both phases included is $16.9 M. A potential 2026 start date. 

IT Federal Project – 
Lift station – All gravity sewer lines and all force main piping has been installed. The catch basin has been installed and the pump station itself is being stored on site. The access road for the pump station, Transcend Drive, has not even been rough graded at this point, it has made it more difficult to access the site. That, combined with the wet weather, has delayed the installation of the pump station on the catch basin. Other outstanding items include the installation of electrical conduits and junction boxes along Transcend to serve the pump station. 
Main Street Extension – All curb and gutter has been installed and the road base is complete. Base asphalt is scheduled for this week, and surface asphalt has been put off until early Spring 2019. All underground utilities and conduit have been installed as well as sidewalks along the eastern side of the street. Sidewalk installation will be completed as soon as temperatures rise enough to allow pouring of concrete. Streetlights also need to be installed and are dependent on temperature for the concrete bases. 

Police Department Building – The Town’s contractor, Dustin Construction, continues with site work to include the security wall and the base pavement for the parking lot. Contractor continues with construction in both main and support buildings with multiple items. The completion date for the project has slipped due to weather and soil conditions encountered on site. The project is currently 80% complete with a substantial completion in late March 2019. 

Westminster Sidewalk Project (VDOT)- Town has completed the first phase of the project with removal of trees along the sidewalk project in early 2018. The project is currently waiting on approval from VDOT to proceed with construction. 

If you have any questions, or need additional information please feel free to contact me.
Executive Director Report- Jennifer McDonald
Kelly Park Signage-Ms. McDonald stated the new price from MC Designs for the sign on Kelly Drive is now $19,960.00. The new resolution will show who the company is and the price.

Afton Inn: Contractor will start December 17, 2018. They will be choosing the color of brick today, new windows will be delivered in January. The project is progressing.

Leach Run Parkway- continue to deal with punch list items with Branch Construction. Soon as a few repairs are resolved this project can be closed out.

Baugh Drive- we have had some activity.

McKay Springs- one inquiry in the month of November.

State Partnership- In 2017 we had a total of 9 RSP that we responded to from the Partnership and this year is at 37. 

Ms. McDonald attended a conference on how Opportunity Zones work. We were awarded one of these in the Happy Creek area. Hopefully this will help with economic development in that area.

She also met with six startup and expanding businesses in November.

Mr. Drescher asked what the basic advantage of an opportunity zone is. Ms. McDonald advised it’s like an enterprise zone except it has no local incentives attached to it, only state and federal incentives.
Mr. Drummond left meeting.

Ms. McDonald left meeting.
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED MEETING


I, Ron Llewellyn, move that the Board of the EDA vote to go into Closed Meeting under the provisions of Section 2.2-3711 of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act for the following purpose(s): 
            Section 2.2-3711.A.1: Discussion, consideration, or interviews of prospective candidates for employment; assignment, appointment, promotion, performance, demotion, salaries, disciplining, or resignation of specific public officers, appointees, or employees of any public body. I further move that discussion be limited to part-time public relations position.
            Section 2.2-3711.A.5:  Discussion concerning a prospective business or industry or expansion of an existing business or industry where no previous announcement has been made of the business’s or industry’s interest in locating or expanding its facilities in the community. Such business to be located on the Avtex site, Stephens Industrial Park, Main Street and Happy Creek area.
Section 2.2-3711.A.8: Consultation with legal counsel employed or retained by a public body regarding specific legal matters requiring the provision of legal advice by such counsel.  I further move that discussion be limited to the discussion of EDA loan program, EDA debt service and new market tax program and accounting services. 
ROLL CALL VOTE:   BAKER,’AYE’;   BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY,’AYE’; DRESCHER, ‘AYE’;  LLEWELLYN, “AYE” PATTESON, “AYE”.

On a Motion by Ron Llewellyn, seconded by Edwin Daley, and by unanimous vote, the Board certifies to the best of each member’s knowledge that only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this chapter and only such public business matters were identified in the Motion by which the Closed Meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting by the public body.      
 ROLL CALL VOTE:    BAKER, “AYE”; BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY,’AYE’;  DRESCHER, ‘AYE’; LLEWELLYN, “AYE” PATTESON, “AYE”.
Mr. Baker left meeting.
The following were Resolutions read:
I, Ron Llewellyn, seconded by Tom Patteson, move to adopt the following Resolution:

To authorize Gray Blanton as Chairman and/or Bruce Drummond as Vice-Chairman to execute any and all documents for the contract with MC Designs to install a new sign at the entrance of Kelley Industrial Park, price not to exceed $20,000.00.

ROLL CALL VOTE:    BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY,’AYE’; DRESCHER, ‘AYE’; LLEWELLYN, “AYE” PATTESON, “AYE”.
I, Ron Llewellyn, second by Tom Patteson, move to adopt the following Resolution:

To authorize Gray Blanton as Chairman and/or Bruce Drummond as Vice-Chairman to execute any and all documents to remove Jennifer McDonald as administrator of all bank accounts of the Industrial Development Authority of the Town of Front Royal and the County of Warren and add Thomas Patteson as administrator on all bank accounts. 

ROLL CALL VOTE:   DRESCHER, ‘AYE”; BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY,’AYE’,
 LLEWELLYN, “AYE” .

PATTESON: ABSTAIN

I, Ron Llewellyn, seconded by, Tom Patteson move the adoption of the following Resolution:

To require two of the following officers, Gray Blanton as Chairman, Bruce Drummond as Vice-Chairman and/or  Thomas Patteson as Treasurer, to sign all contracts and agreements after review by legal counsel for the Industrial Development Authority, Town of Front Royal, County of Warren as a signature and require two of the following officers, Gray Blanton as Chairman and Bruce Drummond as Vice-Chairman and or Thomas Patteson as Treasurer to sign all checks drawn on banking accounts of the Industrial Development Authority. 

ROLL CALL VOTE:  DRESCHER, ‘AYE’;   BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY,’AYE’, LLEWELLYN, “AYE” .

PATTESON: ABSTAIN
I, Ron Llewellyn, seconded by Thomas Patteson, move the adoption of the following Resolution:

To retroactively authorize, Gray Blanton as Chairman and Bruce Drummond as Vice-Chairman, to execute any and all bank documents and loan modifications with United Bank. Loan modifications to include reducing the Leach Run Parkway debt from $7,165,038.22 to $930,417.43. Increasing Ressie Jeffries School debt from $5,421,031.49 to $5,651,652.80 and increasing the Avtex restructure loan from $1,179,743.62 to $3,302,907.79.

Dan Whitten explained, the EDA did a refinance in June 2018 with United Bank and the amounts we gave United Bank were off with the Leach Run Parkway. It went from $7million to $930,000.00, Ressie Jeffries went up $200,000.00 and the Avtex infrastrure went from $1.1 million to $3.3 million. Jennifer had requested from United a loan modification and signed new promissory notes to change to the new amounts and new agreements. This makes the overall amount decrease. These amounts changed due to the accountant had Avtex items booked to Leach Run. 

Dan stated since these amounts have been modified since June and we are doing this just to keep all records straight for our auditors. The new promissory notes have all been signed for these 3 projects. The overall amount is less and we were refunded the difference from United Bank. 

ROLL CALL VOTE:   BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY,’AYE’, DRESCHER, ‘AYE’; LLEWELLYN, “AYE”, PATTESON, ‘AYE’.

Dan advised the resolution regarding the banking was a recommendation from our new auditors as well as two signatures for all contracts and checks.

Mr. Blanton motioned to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Llewellyn.

ADJOURN                                 
The next regular meeting of the EDA Board of Directors is scheduled for
January 25, 2019, 10:00 AM at the EDA Conference Room.

Respectfully submitted by:
Michelle L. Henry
Administrative Assistant
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